

UN & CoE

January

February

March

7 March – the Council of Europe's (CoE) Committee of Ministers adopts the Gender Equality Strategy for the years 2018-2023, which includes a Strategic objective on ensuring equal access of women to justice

23 March – CoE's anti-corruption body, the Group of States against Corruption (GRECO), adopts its first ever ad hoc reports, triggered by exceptional circumstances in Poland and in Romania

April

3 April – CoE's Group of Experts on Action against Trafficking in Human Beings publishes its annual report, identifying an increase in trafficking for labour exploitation, which has emerged as the main form of human trafficking in several European countries

May

3 May – GRECO publishes its annual report, expressing concern about the pace of the practical implementation of the measures introduced to fight corruption of Members of Parliament, judges and prosecutors

June

13 June – the Heads of the European Asylum Support Office (EASO), European Police Office (Europol), European Agency for the operational management of large-scale IT systems in the area of freedom, security and justice (eu-LISA), European Monitoring Centre for Drugs and Drug Addiction (EMCDDA), EU Judicial Cooperation Unit (Eurojust), European Institute for Gender Equality (EIGE), European Border and Coast Guard Agency (Frontex), EU Agency for Fundamental Rights (FRA), EU Agency for Law Enforcement Training (CEPOL), and the European Foundation for the Improvement of Living and Working Conditions (Eurofound) sign a Joint Statement to strengthen their commitment to a coordinated, coherent and comprehensive response to trafficking in human beings, including victims' rights

18 June – CCJE issues a statement as regards the situation on the independence of the judiciary in Poland

July

4 July 2018 - CoE adopts a new counter-terrorism strategy for 2018-2022 based on prevention, prosecution and protection of victims

August

1 August – Protocol No. 16 to the ECHR enters into force, enabling the highest national courts and tribunals, as designated by the member States concerned, to ask the ECtHR to give non-binding advisory opinions (to be delivered by the Grand Chamber) on questions of principle relating to the interpretation or application of the convention or the protocols thereto

28 August – In Somorjai v. Hungary (No. 60934/13), ECtHR holds that the applicant's complaint regarding the alleged lack of adequate reasoning with respect to a potential reference to the CJEU for a preliminary ruling was inadmissible. The applicant had not actually asked for such a reference to the CJEU in the relevant stages of the proceedings, and the domestic courts expressed their view that the Hungarian provisions and the EU law did not conflict. It also holds there had been a violation of the right to a fair trial (Article 6 (1) of the ECHR) owing to the length of proceedings

September

October

4 October – European Commission for the Efficiency of Justice of the CoE publishes its seventh evaluation report, on the main trends in the judicial systems of 45 European countries

16 October – Inter-Parliamentary Union and Parliamentary Assembly of the CoE publish a study showing alarming levels of acts of sexism, abuse and violence against women in parliaments

November

6 November – In Ramos Nunes de Carvalho e Sá v. Portugal (Nos. 55391/13, 57728/13 and 74041/13), Grand Chamber of ECtHR, in a case concerning the disciplinary penalties imposed on a judge, holds, among others, that the insufficiency of the judicial review and the lack of a hearing either at the stage of the disciplinary proceedings or at the judicial review stage meant that the applicant's case had not been heard in accordance with the requirements of the right to a fair trial (Article 6 (1) of the ECHR)

December

3 December – European Commission publishes its second progress report on the situation in EU Member States on trafficking in human beings, including victims' rights

21 December – CCJE issues an opinion following a request by the Judges' Association of Serbia to assess the compatibility with European standards of the newly proposed amendments to the Constitution of the Republic of Serbia that will affect the organisation of judicial power

EU

January

February

7 February – European Parliament (EP) adopts a resolution on zero tolerance for female genital mutilation

27 February – In Associação Sindical dos Juízes Portugueses (C-64/16), CJEU holds among others that Article 19 of the TEU, which gives concrete expression to the value of the rule of law stated in Article 2 of the TEU, entrusts the responsibility for ensuring judicial review in the EU legal order not only to the CJEU but also to national courts and tribunals; and that the guarantee of independence, which is inherent in the task of adjudication, is required not only at EU level as regards the Judges of the Union and the Advocates-General of the CJEU, as provided for in the third subparagraph of Article 19 (2) of the TEU, but also at the level of the Member States as regards national courts

March

1 March – EP adopts a resolution on the Commission's decision to activate Article 7 (1) of the TEU regarding the situation in Poland

13 March - In a plenary debate, the Members of the EP call on the 11 Member States that have not ratified the Istanbul Convention to do so

April

19 April – EP adopts a resolution on the implementation of Directive 2011/99/EU on the European Protection Order

May

2 May – Commission puts forward a proposal for a regulation on the protection of the Union's budget in case of generalised deficiencies as regards the rule of law in the Member States

30 May – Commission proposes regulations for a Justice fund and a Rights and Values fund to contribute further to the development of a European area of justice

30 May – EP adopts a resolution on the implementation of Directive 2012/29/EU establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime

June

5 June – Council adopts its Conclusions on Protection of Victims of Terrorism, calling for effective cooperation between the authorities and entities responsible for the protection of victims of terrorism to facilitate the rapid exchange of information and assistance in the event of a terrorist attack

July

4 July - EP adopts a resolution towards an EU external strategy against early and forced marriages

11 July – In Abdul Wahed Shannan Al Rabbat v. European Commission (T-12818), CJEU dismisses as inadmissible the applicant's application for the court to declare that the Commission had failed to bring proceedings against the United Kingdom in relation to its alleged violation of the Victims' Rights Directive. It holds that individuals cannot bring proceedings against the Commission for refusing to bring proceedings against Member States that fail to fulfil their obligations, as such refusal cannot constitute direct concern to natural or legal persons

25 July – In LM (C-216/18), CJEU holds that a judicial authority called upon to execute a European arrest warrant must refrain from giving effect to it after determining that there are substantial grounds for believing that the person concerned runs a real risk of suffering a breach of his fundamental right to a fair trial, as guaranteed by Article 47 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights, on account of deficiencies liable to affect the independence of the judiciary in the issuing Member State. According to CJEU, the requirement of independence also means, among others, that the disciplinary regime governing their members must display the necessary guarantees to prevent any risk of that regime being used as a system of political control of the content of judicial decisions

August

September

11 September – EP adopts a resolution on measures to prevent and combat mobbing and sexual harassment at the workplace, in public spaces, and in political life in the EU

12 September – EP adopts a resolution on a proposal calling on the Council to determine, pursuant to Article 7 (1) of the Treaty on European Union, the existence of a clear risk of a serious breach by Hungary of the values on which the Union is founded

October

19 October – In *Commission v. Poland* (C-619/18 R), Vice President of CJEU provisionally orders that Poland must immediately suspend the application of the provisions of national legislation relating to the lowering for the retirement age for Supreme Court judges, pending the making of an order closing the interim proceedings

November

14 November – EP adopts a resolution calling for a comprehensive EU mechanism for the protection of democracy, the rule of law and fundamental rights

December

6 December – Council adopts the strategy and action plan on the development of e-Justice for the period 2019–2023, seeking to simplify and improve access to justice while digitising cross-border legal procedures

17 December – In Commission v. Poland (C-619/118 R), Grand Chamber of CJEU grants Commission's request for interim measures, ordering Poland to immediately suspend the application of the provisions of national legislation relating to the lowering of the retirement age for Supreme Court judges



Judicial independence is an essential building block of the rule of law. Challenges to such independence continued to grow, underlining the need for effective coordination of efforts in this area. This prompted the European Parliament to submit, for the first time, a call to the Council for adoption of a decision under Article 7 (1) of the TEU, and the European Commission to submit a proposal for a regulation addressing, from a budgetary perspective, deficiencies in the rule of law. About two thirds of EU Member States adopted legislation to strengthen the application of the Victims' Rights Directive, increasing safeguards relating to participation in criminal proceedings. Recognising that the Istanbul Convention defines European human rights protection standards in the area of violence against women and domestic violence, the EU continued the process of ratifying the instrument.

9.1. Rule of law challenges and hurdles to justice continue to grow

In the EU, an independent judiciary is the conditio sine

qua non for the effective functioning of the common,

borderless area of justice based on mutual trust and mutual recognition. It is the cornerstone of the rule of law and of access to justice (Article 19 of the TEU and Article 47 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights). In addition, Target 16.3 of the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development expects UN Member States to promote the rule of law at the national and international levels and to ensure equal access to justice for all¹ (for more on the UN Sustainable Development Goals, ▶ see Chapter 1). In November 2018, the Commission published the first results of a Special Eurobarometer 'Future of Europe'. When respondents were asked to rank the 'main assets' of the EU, they most often mentioned 'The EU's respect for democracy, human rights and the rule of law', followed by 'The economic, industrial and trading power of the EU.'2

"If the EU judicial space needs to work, [...] then when you judge the extradition you have to be sure that the person facing justice in the other Member State has the right to a fair trial by an independent court. And if that is put into doubt because of the cumulative effect we see now in Poland of the executive and the legislative wanting to take control over the court, then of course other judges will wonder whether the verdict will be decided by an independent judge or by a phone call from a political party central. [...] And it is also a consequence of where we are now."

Frans Timmermans, First Vice-President, European Commission, Remarks at public hearing on the rule of law in Poland, at the European Parliament's Committee on Civil Liberties, Justice and Home Affairs, 20 November 2018

Developments in several EU Member States relating to independence of the judiciary, separation of powers, and corruption, and the triggering of Article 7(1) of the TEU (clear risk of a serious breach of EU values) have raised major concerns about the rule of law. On 20 December 2017, in the context of the rule of law situation in **Poland**, the General Affairs Council received a reasoned proposal from the Commission under Article 7 (1) of the TEU (see further in FRA's *Fundamental*

Rights report 2018). A first hearing under this procedure took place on 26 June 2018, during which the General Affairs Council heard the Polish authorities; the second and third hearings took place on 18 September 2018 and 11 December 2018, respectively.³ In addition, in its plenary resolution passed on 1 March 2018, the European Parliament called on the EU Council of Ministers "to undertake swift action in accordance with the provisions set out" in Article 7(1) of the TEU and asked that Parliament be fully informed of progress made and action taken at every step of the procedure.⁴ At the same time, the European Parliament's LIBE Committee visited Warsaw to further examine the rule of law situation in Poland.⁵

Meanwhile, the Commission continued its efforts to address the rule of law concerns in Poland by initiating another infringement proceeding before the CJEU. On 2 October 2018, the Commission referred Poland to the CJEU due to the violations of the principle of judicial independence created by the new Polish Law on the Supreme Court, and asked the CJEU to order interim measures until it has issued a judgment on the case. The main concern of the Commission was that the Law on the Supreme Court – reducing the retirement age of Supreme Court judges and prematurely terminating the current mandate of the First President of the Supreme Court - undermined the principle of judicial independence, including the irremovability of judges, contrary to the obligations under Article 19 (1) of the TEU read in conjunction with Article 47 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights.⁶ On 17 December, the Grand Chamber of the CJEU granted the Commission's request for interim measures, ordering Poland to immediately suspend the application of the provisions of national legislation relating to the lowering of the retirement age for Supreme Court judges. The infringement procedure is the second one against Poland for potential violations of the EU value of the rule of law (see FRA's Fundamental Rights Report 2018 for details of the previous infringement procedure).

In the meantime, in November 2018, the Polish Parliament adopted a law that eliminates the contested prolongation regime and sets the retirement age of Supreme Court judges at 70 (as was the case in the previous regime) for judges appointed to the Supreme Court before entry into force of the amending law. According to the law, judges who were retired pursuant to the contested provisions will return to their posts and their service will be considered as having been uninterrupted.⁷

The Polish Supreme Court itself also referred to the CJEU – in early August 2018, within the preliminary ruling mechanism under Article 267 of the TFEU. Since August 2018, the Supreme Court has referred six requests for preliminary rulings.⁸ The requests relate mostly to the interpretation of the principle of judicial independence in the light of EU primary law

(Article 2, Article 4 (3) and Article 19 (1) of the TEU, and Article 47 of the Charter of Fundamental Rights); and the interpretation of Directive 2000/78 as regards the abrupt lowering of the retirement age of judges and subjecting their remaining in office to arbitrary decision of the executive. In the context of the preliminary ruling questions that the Polish Supreme Court addressed to the CJEU, Poland's Prosecutor General, who is also Minister of Justice, submitted in October 2018 a request to the Polish Constitutional Tribunal to examine the compliance of Article 267 of the TFEU with the Polish Constitution, so far as it allows the referral of preliminary questions regarding the organisation of the national judiciary.9

The European Network of Councils for the Judiciary unites the national councils of judiciary in the Member States of the E that are responsible for supporting the judiciary in the independent delivery of justice. Against the background of all these developments, the network decided to suspend the membership of the Polish National Council for the Judiciary on 17 September 2018. The network based this decision on the fact that the Polish Council no longer meets the requirements of ENCJ to be independent of the executive and legislature so as to ensure the independence of the Polish judiciary.¹⁰

The rule of law situation in the area of justice and judicial independence raised or continued to cause concerns in several other EU Member States in 2018. In particular, the European Parliament took the unprecedented step of calling on the Council to adopt a decision under Article 7 (1) of the TEU against **Hungary** and determine the existence of a clear risk of a serious breach by Hungary of the EU's founding values. This was the first time that the European Parliament had taken the initiative of recommending that Article 7 be activated, in view of a serious threat to the rule of law, democracy and fundamental rights in a Member State.¹¹ The European Parliament's key concerns relate to several aspects of the rule of law, including the functioning of the constitutional system, the independence of the judiciary, and corruption. In response to the European Parliament's action, Hungary lodged an application to initiate proceedings before the CJEU on 17 October 2018, challenging the European Parliament's resolution to trigger the procedure against Hungary.¹² In particular, the Hungarian government is challenging the result's validity, claiming that abstentions should have been counted in the vote but were not. The case before the CJEU is still pending.13

Because of legislative reforms and their impact on judicial independence, the rule of law situation in **Romania** continued to pose growing concerns in 2018. In a resolution of 13 November 2018 on the situation of the rule of law in Romania, the European Parliament expressed deep concern about the reforms of the Romanian judicial and criminal laws, which risk undermining the separation of powers and the fight

against corruption.¹⁴ On the same day, the Commission published its report on progress in Romania under the Cooperation and Verification Mechanism, confirming concerns about the rule of law situation in the country, and recommending that it suspend the implementation of the new criminal and judicial laws.¹⁵

The Council of Europe echoed these concerns. On 23 March 2018, its anti-corruption body, the Group of States against Corruption (GRECO) adopted an ad hoc report expressing serious concern about certain aspects of the laws on the status of judges and prosecutors, on the judicial organisation and on the Superior Council of Magistracy, and about draft amendments to the criminal legislation in Romania.16 On 20 October 2018, the Council of Europe's Commission for Democracy through Law (the Venice Commission) published two opinions, expressing concern that the cumulative effect of the laws was likely to undermine the independence of Romanian judges and prosecutors.¹⁷ The opinions came out just a few days after Romania's own Constitutional Court established that over 60 articles (out of 96) of the draft law amending the Criminal Law Procedure were unconstitutional.18 On 25 October 2018, it also held that amendments to the Romanian Criminal Code were unconstitutional.¹⁹ Dunja Mijatović, the Council of Europe Commissioner for Human Rights, also highlighted the importance of Romania maintaining the independence of the judiciary and giving effect to the recommendations of the Venice Commission and GRECO, in her conclusions after her visit to Romania on 16 November 2018.20

In June 2018, the LIBE Committee of the European Parliament decided to set up a working group with the general mandate to monitor the situation as regards rule of law and the fight against corruption within the EU, and to address specific situations, in particular **Malta** and **Slovakia**.²¹ This followed the assassinations of the investigative journalists Daphne Caruana Galizia (Malta) in 2017, and Ján Kuciak (Slovakia) together with his fiancée Martina Kušnírová in 2018. Fact-finding missions concluded, among other things, that challenges to the rule of law and fundamental rights should be monitored regularly, so the Commission and the Council could support setting up an EU monitoring mechanism along the lines that the European Parliament proposed in its resolution of 25 October 2016.²²

The European Parliament reiterated its call for an EU mechanism on democracy, rule of law and fundamental rights in a resolution adopted on 14 November. It asked the Commission to consider linking such a mechanism with a proposed regulation on the protection of the Union's budget in case of generalised deficiencies as regards the rule of law in the Member States.²³ The Commission proposal published on 2 May addresses, from a budgetary perspective, generalised deficiencies as regards the rule of law, including threats to the independence of the judiciary, arbitrary or unlawful

decisions by public authorities, limited availability and effectiveness of legal remedies, failure to implement judgments, or limitations on the effective investigation, prosecution or punishment of breaches of law.²⁴ The proposed new tools would allow the Union to suspend, reduce or restrict access to EU funding in a manner proportionate to the nature, gravity and scope of the rule of law deficiencies. The Commission would propose such a decision and the Council would adopt it through reverse qualified majority voting. For further information, see Chapter 1.

In 2018, the European Commission continued to support EU Member States' efforts to strengthen the efficiency, quality and independence of their national justice systems through its EU Justice Scoreboard, underlining the crucial role of the national justice systems in upholding the rule of law.25 The EU Justice Scoreboard contributes to the European Semester process by bringing together data from various sources and helping to identify justice-related issues that deserve particular attention.26 The 2018 Scoreboard further developed the different indicators, and strengthened in particular the section on judicial independence. It looks in greater detail at the councils for the judiciary, at the involvement of the executive and the parliament in appointments and dismissals of judges and court presidents, and at the organisation of prosecution services. It also presents, for the first time, data on the length of proceedings in all court instances. Its findings on judicial independence are based on the data from Eurobarometer surveys, among others.²⁷ The general perception of independence has improved or remained stable in about two thirds of Member States, compared with the previous year or since 2010, but it also has decreased in some countries. Both citizens and companies see interference or pressure from government and politicians as a main reason for the lack of independence of courts and judges.

9.2. Advancing victims' rights

9.2.1. Continuing efforts at EU, international and national levels

At the EU level, the European Parliament adopted a resolution of 30 May 2018 on the implementation of Directive 2012/29/EU establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crimes.²⁸ The resolution reiterates the need for the Commission to submit a report on the application of the Victims' Rights Directive, pursuant to Article 29 of the directive.²⁹ The European Parliament identified significant progress in the implementation of certain provisions of the Victims' Rights Directive by some Member States, such as the right to interpretation and translation, the right to be heard, and the protection of child victims.³⁰

The key shortcomings identified relate to the complexity of procedures for accessing support services; insufficient access to legal aid and compensation; lack of financial support and coordination between support services, and inconsistent referral mechanisms; and the absence of measures to ensure that the lack of, or uncertainty about, residence status poses no barrier to victims' ability to assert their rights under this directive in cross-border cases.³¹

At the international level, the Council of Europe's Gender Equality Strategy 2018-2023 was adopted in March 2018. Its key objectives include ensuring the equal access of women to justice, as a pre-condition for ensuring real equality between women and men.³²

At the national level, during 2018, legislative measures were adopted or entered into force in almost two thirds of the Member States. They were largely to better implement and reflect the Victims' Rights Directive (2012/29/EU). These Member States are Belgium,33 Croatia,³⁴ Czechia,³⁵ Estonia,³⁶ Greece,³⁷ Hungary,³⁸ Ireland,³⁹ Italy,⁴⁰ Lithuania,⁴¹ Malta,⁴² the Netherlands,⁴³ Portugal,⁴⁴ Romania,⁴⁵ Slovakia,⁴⁶ Slovenia,⁴⁷ Spain⁴⁸ and Sweden.49 Advances and developments include, among others, improving the rights of crime victims to participate in proceedings (e.g. the victim's right to be heard); enhancing victims' rights to financial compensation (e.g. by enlarging the scope of crimes for which financial compensation is available); and facilitating victims' rights to information (e.g. through awareness-raising initiatives and training).

9.2.2. Increasing victim-friendly initiatives at national level

In a notable positive trend, a significant number of Member States focused on victim-friendly initiatives in 2018. Article 19 of the Victims' Rights Directive states that Member States shall ensure the avoidance of contact between victim and offender in criminal proceedings. In accordance with this, a number of Member States have started to establish victim-friendly waiting areas to enhance the rights of victims to participate in proceedings and to avoid secondary or further victimisation. For example, in September 2018, the United Kingdom published a Victims Strategy,50 which includes a new court design guide introducing requirements that new courts, and other buildings where criminal and family cases will be heard, must have separate entrances and waiting areas for victims and witnesses. Five sites in England and Wales have already introduced model waiting rooms to ensure that victims who attend court will not have to encounter the defendant, or the defendant's associates, outside the courtroom.51

Romania also amended the Law on Victims' Rights in 2018, with new legislation envisaging the building of separate waiting rooms for victims and defendants

in courts.⁵² This obligation applies to all courthouses built after 1 June 2018, and from 1 January 2019 onwards, special waiting rooms will be established in existing courthouses.⁵³

Portugal and Slovakia have also continued to introduce victim-friendly initiatives in law enforcement, particularly taking into consideration the vulnerability of some categories of victims. **Portugal** has begun building victim support rooms - specific rooms intended for welcoming victims, namely the most vulnerable ones, including victims of domestic violence - at certain police facilities. Between 2018 and 2021, Portugal expects to create 49 new victim support rooms as part of an investment of more than € 100 million in police infrastructure.54 Slovakia, pursuant to the new legislation on victims of crime, also initiated a national project co-funded by the Internal Security Fund of the European Commission. It aims to build 15 special hearing rooms for child victims and other vulnerable victims at police facilities by the end of 2021 to avoid secondary or further victimisation.55

9.2.3. Improving rights of crime victims to financial compensation

In 2018, several Member States took particular steps to enhance victims' rights to financial compensation, including enlarging the scope of crimes for which, or the scope of persons to whom, compensation is available.

Greece also took measures to adapt its national legislation regarding compensation of victims of criminal acts. The legislative framework stipulating that victims of violent crimes committed with intent as well as victims of human trafficking and related crimes might be awarded compensation, if they submit an application to the Hellenic Compensation Authority, was amended. Most importantly, the amendment extends the expenses that compensation covers to include mental and psychological support of the victim if they reside in an area with no public access to such services, or expenses for relocation to a safe environment away from the perpetrator. Pursuant to the amendment, the Compensation Authority shall decide within six months from the submission of application whether or not to award compensation. The decision of the Compensation Authority is appealable.56

In April 2018, the **Netherlands** passed a bill amending its national legislation concerning victims' rights to compensation. It provides for compensation for emotional distress arising from serious accidents and crimes.⁵⁷ It compensates the next of kin of victims who have died, and the dependents of victims who have sustained severe and permanent injuries, if certain conditions are met.⁵⁸ The new amendment takes effect on 1 January 2019.⁵⁹

On 1 January 2018, legislation on victims of crimes entered into force in **Slovakia**. The new legislation regulates financial compensation of victims of violent crimes. It lays out conditions under which the State may award compensation. According to the legislation, the Ministry of Justice decides whether or not to award compensation based on a written request by the victim. This request is not required in cases of a health injury caused by a crime of trafficking in human beings, rape, sexual violence or sexual abuse.⁶⁰

Although **Denmark** is not bound by the Victims' Rights Directive, ⁶¹ on 1 April 2018 new legislation improving the rights of victims of sexual violence entered into force there. ⁶² The legislation removes the statutory limitation for criminal liability in cases of sexual abuse of children, and abolishes the time limit for claims for compensation based on breaches of statutory obligations by public authorities towards persons under the age of 18 in connection with a sexual offence. In addition, the legislation increases compensation of victims in cases of sexual crimes by a third, and two thirds in rape cases. It also introduced a requirement of a minimum of DKK 150,000 in compensation in cases of severe sexual abuse. ⁶³

After incorporating the Victims' Rights Directive into national law, the Ministry of Justice in Bulgaria reported on fulfilling the objectives of expanding the scope of crimes for which financial compensation is provided.⁶⁴ The Supreme Cassation Court of Bulgaria (SCC) addressed the question of which categories of victims may receive non-material damages as a result of wrongful death, in a landmark decision in June 2018. Previous decrees had found that only children, parents, children cared for but not adopted, carers or cohabitants were entitled to compensation. The SCC kept the restrictive approach of previous decrees, only adding the category of the deceased's siblings, and the deceased's relatives in the descending and ascending line in the second degree, to the categories of victims entitled to receive compensation.65

9.2.4. Positive steps to promote training of practitioners

The year 2018 brought advances in promoting practical measures to strengthen the rights of crime victims. In particular, various Member States adopted measures in line with Article 25 of the Victims' Rights Directive to ensure the provision of appropriate training for practitioners that focuses on developing individual approaches and increasing their awareness of the special needs of victims. The majority of the Member States that organised such training paid particular attention to vulnerable groups of victims, such as victims of domestic violence.

The Ministry of Justice of **Finland** funded an NGO initiative called 'Senja – Sensitiveness model for professionals of jurisprudence'. This project combines victim-sensitive training for legal professionals (judges, prosecutors, police, legal counsels and guardians) by Rape Crisis Centre Tukinainen with maintenance of a website that offers information and guidance on the consequences of suffering domestic and sexual violence. The aim is to make professionals aware of the needs of vulnerable victims.⁶⁶

Estonia also focused on training practitioners to increase their ability to recognise the special needs of victims. The Ministry of Justice has financially supported a project to train multi-agency teams on how to help victims of sexual and partner violence, with the aim of improving cooperation and referral mechanisms between medical services and law enforcement.⁶⁷

In 2018, **Italy** created a support service for crime victims at the local level. The Dafne Italian Network (*Rete Dafne Italia*)⁶⁸ aims to empower crime victims. Besides providing information for victims to know their rights and the services they are entitled to, it also offers training and awareness-raising activities designed for police officers, judicial authorities, and health and social care professionals. Although currently the support services are only provided in Turin and Florence, the network hopes to enlarge the geographical coverage.

In **Ireland**, as part of an EU-funded training programme for lawyers, the Irish Council on Civil Liberties published a *Guide for lawyers on the Victims' Directive and the Irish Criminal Justice (Victims of Crime) Act 2017.*⁶⁹ In addition, several non-governmental organisations made submissions to the Commission on the Future of Policing, including multiple recommendations on victims' rights and the directive.⁷⁰ All the NGOs stressed the need for officers to receive proper training in the complexities of victims' needs, and the manner in which victims respond to – and cope with – violent crime. Rape Crisis Network Ireland and Women's Aid pointed to the need for specialist training in developing and implementing risk-assessment matrices.

Hungary also organised special training courses throughout 2018. The Deputy State Secretariat for Judicial Methodology-based Governance published a handbook on Victim Support in Practice, which provided a separate chapter on victims of trafficking, as a special clientele, and a detailed guide on how to use the recently launched online-based Identification, Assistance and Support Service for Victims of Trafficking in Human Beings. Subsequently, various training sessions, such as the course on Victim Support in Human Trafficking organised by the Hungarian National Police, were held to promote the use of this online-based service. The Education and Training Centre for Police also provided practical training for

members of the police on the procedure to follow when investigating crimes related to partner violence.⁷¹

Promising practice

Employing online tools to help victims of crime

MyTutela* has been developed and launched in **Italy** to help victims of crime, paying particular attention to victims of harassment, stalking, bullying and other crimes against the person. The app is designed to tackle the difficulties victims often face in providing evidence when filing a report.

Victims often have to remember all the details of their harassment and be physically present at a police station to report and describe the circumstances of the events and to report text messages or emails, for example. This often places the victim in a difficult situation. In addition, for any digital evidence such as voice messages, images, text messages and emails, etc., to be valid in judicial proceedings, the integrity of the data must be proven. Given that there is often a high risk of alteration of data stored or exchanged on devices, it can sometimes be very difficult to prove the chain of custody.

The application serves to avoid these issues by providing somewhere to store proof in a forensically sound manner, even when your phone is lost or damaged. The app then produces a report containing all of this evidence, which can be printed and attached to a police complaint.** Thus it encourages and supports victims to report crimes.

* See the MyTutela website.

** See the article available on the website of the UK Law Societies; Joint Brussels Office.

FRA ACTIVITY

Supporting the fight against severe forms of labour exploitation

In June 2018, FRA published a focus paper on migrant women exploited in domestic work, and in September a report on workplace inspections. The reports are based on interviews conducted with 237 exploited workers across eight Member States (Belgium, Germany, France, Italy, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal and the United Kingdom) and focus on work situations that deviate so significantly from standard working conditions that the legislation of EU Member States considers them criminal.

The Victims' Rights Directive is applicable to situations of severe labour exploitation. It confers rights, such as the right to access support services under Article 8, on all workers regardless of their residence status or whether they are EU nationals or not. Both reports highlight the importance of strengthening access to such services for victims of severe labour exploitation and emphasise the important role such services can play in encouraging and supporting workers to report instances of severe labour exploitation.

In June 2019, FRA will publish its main comparative overview of severe labour exploitation as experienced by the 237 migrant workers.

For more information, see FRA (2018), Out of sight: Migrant women exploited in domestic work, June 2018; FRA (2018), Protecting migrant workers from exploitation in the EU: Boosting workplace inspections; and FRA (2019), Protecting migrant workers from exploitation in the EU (to be published in June 2019).

9.3. Violence against women and domestic violence

9.3.1. Developments at EU level

The EU signed the Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (the Istanbul Convention) in 2017. On 25 April 2018, the European Parliament's Committee on Women's Rights and Gender Equality (FEMM) and the LIBE Committee held a joint meeting to discuss an opinion on the EU's accession to the Istanbul Convention that the European Parliament's legal service had issued.⁷²

The EU's accession to the Istanbul Convention will ensure that the EU is accountable at the international level, as FRA's *Fundamental Rights Report 2018* mentioned, as it will have to report to the Group of Experts on Action against Violence against Women and Domestic Violence (GREVIO), the convention's monitoring body. This will reinforce the EU's commitment to combating violence against women and domestic violence.

In 2018, Eurostat invited EU Member States to pilot a survey on gender-based violence. The pilot survey will interview women and men concerning their experiences, including physical, sexual and psychological violence by an intimate partner. The Eurostat pilot survey is similar to and builds on a survey that FRA conducted, which collected, for the first time in the EU, comparable data on violence against women (2014).⁷³ The Eurostat pilot will inform the development of the full-scale surveys in Member States, which are planned to be carried out in 2020–2021.

9.3.2. Developments at Member State level

In its Fundamental Rights Report 2018, FRA called upon all EU Member States to ratify and effectively implement the Istanbul Convention. In 2018, **Croatia**, **Greece** and **Luxembourg** ratified the Istanbul Convention, bringing

to 20 the number of EU Member States that had ratified it by the end of 2018. The convention entered into force in Croatia,74 Germany,75 Greece76 and Luxembourg.77 Nonetheless, in the European Parliament's plenary debate of 13 May 2018 on the state of play, the Commission's Vice President, Frans Timmermans, noted that there was strong opposition to the convention in some countries; stressed that the convention was about protecting women against violence, not about challenging traditional families or imposing "gender ideology"; and reported that the Commission was opening a dialogue to combat misconceptions about its scope. The European Parliament's rapporteurs (Anna-Maria Corazza Bildt and Christine Revault d'Allonnes Bonnefoy) stressed that the convention was about building a culture of respect for women and girls and that the European Parliament's legal opinion found that concerns about its scope were unfounded.78

Table 9.1: Istanbul Convention: signature, ratification and entry into force in the EU Member States

EU Member State	Signature	Ratification	Entry into force
Austria	11/05/2011	14/11/2013	01/08/2014
Belgium	11/09/2012	14/03/2016	01/07/2016
Bulgaria	21/04/2016		
Croatia	22/01/2013	12/06/2018	01/10/2018
Cyprus	16/06/2015	10/11/2017	01/03/2018
Czechia	02/05/2016		
Denmark	11/10/2013	23/04/2014	01/08/2014
Estonia	02/12/2014	26/10/2017	01/02/2018
Finland	11/05/2011	17/04/2015	01/08/2015
France	11/05/2011	04/07/2014	01/11/2014
Germany	11/05/2011	12/10/2017	01/02/2018
Greece	11/05/2011	18/06/2018	01/10/2018
Hungary	14/03/2014		
Ireland	05/11/2015		
Italy	27/09/2012	10/09/2013	01/08/2014
Latvia	18/05/2016		
Lithuania	07/06/2013		
Luxembourg	11/05/2011	07/08/2018	01/12/2018
Malta	21/05/2012	29/07/2014	01/11/2014
Netherlands	14/11/2012	18/11/2015	01/03/2016
Poland	18/12/2012	27/04/2015	01/08/2015
Portugal	11/05/2011	05/02/2013	01/08/2014
Romania	27/06/2014	23/05/2016	01/09/2016
Slovakia	11/05/2011		
Slovenia	08/09/2011	05/02/2015	01/06/2015
Spain	11/05/2011	10/04/2014	01/08/2014
Sweden	11/05/2011	01/07/2014	01/11/2014
United Kingdom	08/06/2012		

Source: FRA, 2019 [based on Council of Europe's Chart of signatures and ratifications of Treaty 210]

Bulgaria's Constitutional Court stopped the process of ratification in July 2018, stating that ratification was unconstitutional.⁷⁹ While it admitted that the objectives of the convention are in harmony with Bulgaria's main constitutional principles, the court deemed the convention inherently contradictory because of, among other factors, the interplay between the concepts of sex and gender. The court proclaimed the gender dimension counterproductive to protecting women against violence, and found that the convention would oblige Bulgaria to create procedures to recognise 'genders' different from the biological sexes.⁸⁰

9.3.3. Implementation of the Istanbul Convention in practice

As noted, States Parties to the Istanbul Convention submit themselves to the monitoring mechanism GREVIO. Together with the Committee of the Parties to the Convention, it is responsible for monitoring the convention's implementation. In 2018, monitoring proceedings for Finland, France, Italy, the Netherlands, Portugal and Sweden were pending. All those states submitted their reports during 2018 and the GREVIO experts visited some of them.⁸¹

Two main issues emerged from the first GREVIO reports, published in 2017, and the following recommendations, published in 2018. One is the scope of sexual violence; the other is aggravating circumstances, such as the perpetrator being an intimate partner. The first - crucially important - issue concerns comprehensive criminalisation of sexual violence, in line with the Istanbul Convention. Article 36 of the Istanbul Convention does not require the victim to express opposition for the act of sexual violence to be punishable; rather, it suffices that the act was committed without the consent of the victim.82 In other words, what is decisive is not that the victim dissented, but that they did not consent. Thus the Istanbul Convention adopts an approach that highlights and reinforces a person's unconditional sexual autonomy. GREVIO points out that Member States need to ensure that their legislation reflects this approach.83

In 2018, several Member States took measures to align their legislation with the convention requirements. The following Member States have adopted wider definitions with a view to bringing their legislation in line with the convention: **Belgium**,⁸⁴ **Bulgaria**,⁸⁵ **Croatia**,⁸⁶ **Ireland**,⁸⁷ **Malta**,⁸⁸ **Sweden**⁸⁹ and the **United Kingdom**.⁹⁰ Relevant legislative initiatives are currently pending in **Denmark**⁹¹ and **Finland**.⁹²

Another crucial aspect concerns criminalisation of and increased punishment for acts of violence committed against a partner, in line with Article 46 (a) of the convention. The following Member States already

specify that committing a violent act against a partner or ex-partner is an aggravating circumstance: Austria,⁹³ Belgium,⁹⁴ Estonia,⁹⁵ France,⁹⁶ in some cases – Italy,⁹⁷ Latvia,⁹⁸ Malta,⁹⁹ Portugal,¹⁰⁰ Slovakia¹⁰¹ and the United Kingdom.¹⁰²

Referring to the Istanbul Convention in judicial holdings

In Finland, A. was prosecuted for aggravated assault of B., his former partner. While assessing the aggravating circumstances, the Appeal Court noted that as of 1 August 2015 the Istanbul Convention was in force in Finland and, in light of obligations under Article 46 (a) thereof, the fact that A and B were former partners must be considered. In its judgment of 5 December 2017, the court made explicit reference to Article 46 and concluded that, as a whole, the aggravating factors clearly outweighed the extenuating circumstances. The accused was found quilty of aggravated assault, sentenced to one year and eight months of imprisonment, and ordered to pay € 2,700 in damages for mental suffering. The judgment became final on 5 February 2018.

See Finland, Vaasa Court of Appeal (Vaasan hovioikeus/Vasa hovrätt), VaaHO 2017:10, 5 December 2017.

In 2018, Member States took measures to implement other aspects of the Istanbul Convention, such as the prohibition of female genital mutilation. A new **Belgian** law coming into force on 1 September 2019¹⁰³ introduces an obligation for doctors to break confidentiality and report all cases of female genital mutilation, rather than solely those of minors or vulnerable persons, as was previously the case. The Danish legislature amended the Danish Criminal Code¹⁰⁴ to require courts to increase sanctions by a third in cases of female genital mutilation. This amendment came in the wake of a controversial case in which the High Court of Western Denmark imposed a sentence of nine months' imprisonment on parents who had arranged the circumcision of their daughters. On 2 May 2018, the Supreme Court increased the punishment to one-and-a-half years' imprisonment.¹⁰⁵

Other Member States have also instigated legislative proceedings to implement the Istanbul Convention. For example, in **Cyprus**, two bills are currently pending, one on harassment and stalking and one on non-consensual sexual acts.¹⁰⁶ **Czechia**¹⁰⁷ is enlarging the scope of what constitutes the crime of abduction by also addressing the problem of luring a person to or from another country for the purpose of forced marriage. **Greece**¹⁰⁸ has begun a legislative initiative to incorporate the convention into national law by criminalizing forced marriages as an emerging type of human trafficking, and **Malta** has adopted the Gender-Based Violence and Domestic Violence

Act, harmonising definitions and including a new definition of rape. ¹⁰⁹ In **Ireland**, the enactment of the Domestic Violence Act 2018 realised a major part of the government's implementation strategy. ¹¹⁰ The Minister for Justice and Equality has indicated that only one issue remains before Ireland can formally ratify the Istanbul Convention: ¹¹¹ extra-territorial prosecution of offences. To that end, the government has approved the introduction of new legislation to deal with this issue, and in May the Department of Justice and Equality published a bill to that effect. ¹¹²

In 2018, the parliament in Romania adopted three new laws modifying existing legislation on violence against women. One introduces a definition of genderbased violence to the Romanian legal order;113 another criminalises any form of harassment, including sexual and psychological harassment in public or in private.¹¹⁴ The third law expands the definition of domestic violence to also include psychological, physical, spiritual and social violence, and it explicitly states that religion, culture or custom cannot justify any form of domestic violence.¹¹⁵ The most important measure that **Spain** took in 2018 to address violence against women within the scope of the Istanbul Convention was the adoption of Royal Decree 9/2018 on emergency measures for the development of the State Pact on Gender-Based Violence.¹¹⁶ This standard includes several initiatives: it modifies the Basic Law of Local Government to devolve to the municipalities those powers necessary for promoting equality and discouraging gender violence; and it increases access for victims of gender violence to social security benefits without a court order or prosecutor's report.

In the **United Kingdom**, legislative initiatives are also ongoing. In Scotland, the Scottish Domestic Abuse Act 2018¹¹⁷ came into force. With this new legislation, abusing a partner or an ex-partner becomes an offence. It also sets out rules of criminal procedure for that offence and for offences for which being a partner or ex-partner is a statutory aggravating circumstance. In England and Wales, the government is currently working on a Draft Domestic Abuse Bill, which aims to "enshrine a definition of domestic abuse in law, introduce a new protection order to better protect victims from their abusers, recognise the harm domestic abuse inflicts on a child and create a Domestic Abuse Commissioner in law".¹¹⁸

Member States also continued with a number of initiatives to implement the convention in practice. The **Austrian** National Council agreed on the need for the expansion of shelters and created an additional 100 places for women affected by violence.¹¹⁹ **Germany** has continued the implementation process, developing a number of initiatives and an action plan.¹²⁰ The first round table of the federation, the states and the municipalities on violence against women took place

on 18 September 2018. Among other announcements, it stated that the Federal Government aims to provide around € 35 million by 2020 to expand and support the 350 women's crisis centres, 100 shelter apartments and around 600 counselling and support services. 121

Slovakia started to implement a national project called 'Prevention and elimination of gender discrimination'.¹²² The European Social Fund funds the project within Slovakia's Human Resources operational programme. This project secures the continuation of two institutional measures: the Coordinating-Methodical Centre for gender-based and domestic violence¹²³ and a national hotline for women experiencing violence.¹²⁴ Under the ESF project, the operation of the hotline is quaranteed until February 2022.¹²⁵

Promising practice

Using an app to identify high-risk neighbourhoods

The Brussels Region of **Belgium** initiated an awareness and prevention campaign on sexual violence and intimidation. The region funded the development of an app, 'Touche pas à ma pote', that allows women to report any instance of sexual violence or intimidation. The objective is to pinpoint high-risk neighbourhoods, thus helping the police to monitor such neighbourhoods or facilitate intervention. The campaign and accompanying app launched in March 2018.

For more information, see the articles on rtbf.be's website (French) and radio1.be's website (Dutch).

9.3.4. Incidents highlight remaining hurdles

There have also, however, been some setbacks. The Federal Ministry of the Interior in **Austria** stopped the project 'MARAC' on violence against women in Vienna. This project had held conferences on high-risk cases of violence against women that the police, the judiciary and intervention agencies had investigated.¹²⁶ An evaluation of the pilot project revealed that the hoped-for benefits had not been achieved, according to the ministry.¹²⁷ The Domestic Abuse Intervention Centre Vienna and opposition parties criticised the decision to end this project.¹²⁸

Certain negative developments outraged the public in a number of Member States. In **Denmark**, on 14 September 2018, the district court in Herning acquitted four men of rape (appeal pending).¹²⁹ The woman who reported the rape claimed that she had been drugged and abused; however, the jury was unable to conclude that the men knew she did not consent. The Danish Criminal Code, section 216, currently criminalises intercourse forced by use of

violence, threats of violence or coercion, rather than on the basis of a lack of consent. Various actors have argued that the provision currently leads to too many acquittals, and should be reformed.¹³⁰

In **Portugal**, a court case inspired a public debate on sexual violence. The case concerned the rape of a young woman by two staff members of a disco in 2016. They raped the woman inside the premises while she was drunk and unconscious. The inquiry confirmed the facts and the court acknowledged them. However, on 27 June 2018, the Court of Appeal in Oporto upheld the lower instance's suspended sentence.¹³¹ The decision of the Court of Appeal was met with public disapproval and criticised for undermining the seriousness of the crime with its finding that "unlawfulness is not high" since "there is no physical damage (or it is minimal), nor is there violence".

In **Spain**, the 2018 'wolf pack' case, in which five men were cleared of gang rape charges, was widely reported.¹³² Also of note, however, is the Juana Rivas case. A woman who was a victim of gender-based violence was sentenced to five years' imprisonment for child abduction, and six years' loss of parental rights for refusing to release her children to their father, claiming that the children suffered from violence in their father's home. The case is still pending. This case provoked a major backlash in the national and international media, and protests took place in the village of La Macarena (Granada), where Juana Rivas and her children resided. The Municipal Centre for Women in La Macarena plans to submit this judgment to the Monitoring Centre for Gender and Domestic Violence of the General Council of the Judiciary, for it to assess whether or not any structural violence (harm caused by institutions) has occurred as a result of her treatment.133

FRA opinions

The EU and other international bodies continued to face growing challenges in the area of justice at the national level in 2018, in particular regarding judicial independence. An independent judiciary is the cornerstone of the rule of law and of access to justice (Article 19 of the TEU and Article 47 of the EU Charter of Fundamental Rights). Despite continued efforts of the EU and other international actors, the rule of law situation in some EU Member States - especially in terms of judicial independence - caused increasing concern. For instance, for the first time in the history of the EU, the European Parliament called on the Council to adopt a decision under Article 7 (1) of the TEU (determination of a clear risk of a serious breach by a Member State of the common values referred to in Article 2 of the TEU), and on the European Commission to submit a proposal for a regulation that addresses, from a budgetary perspective, generalised deficiencies as regards the rule of law. Such deficiencies include threats to the independence of the judiciary; arbitrary or unlawful decisions by public authorities; limited availability and effectiveness of legal remedies; failure to implement judgments; and limitations on the effective investigation or prosecution of, or sanctions for, breaches of law.

FRA opinion 9.1

The EU and its Member States are encouraged to further strengthen their efforts and collaboration to maintain and reinforce independent judiciaries, an essential component of the rule of law. The existing efforts should be stepped up to develop criteria and contextual assessments to guide EU Member States in a regular and comparative manner to recognise and tackle any possible rule of law issues. Such regular assessments would also be instrumental in the context of the proposed EU regulation aiming to address generalised deficiencies as regards the rule of law. In addition, the EU Member States concerned should act on recommendations such as those issued by the European Commission as part of its Rule of Law Framework procedure, as well as under the Cooperation and Verification Mechanism process, to ensure compliance with the rule of law.

Positive developments in 2018 included more EU Member States adopting legislation to implement the Victims' Rights Directive (2012/29/EU). Evidence

at the national level in some Member States shows that victims still encounter obstacles to reporting crime and that their rights are not effectively implemented at different levels, including procedural aspects. Positive developments aimed at preventing further or secondary victimisation took place in a number of Member States. The European Parliament on 30 May 2018 adopted a resolution on the implementation of the Victims' Rights Directive, in which it criticised the Commission for failing to deliver its report on the directive's implementation in line with Article 29 of the directive.

FRA opinion 9.2

EU Member States should continue their efforts to effectively implement victims' rights to ensure rights awareness, access to appropriate support services and effective remedies available to all victims of crime.

In 2018, the European Union worked towards ratifying the Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (the Istanbul Convention). Another three EU Member States ratified it, bringing to 20 the total number of EU Member States that had ratified the convention by the end of 2018. In determining European standards for the protection of women against violence, the Istanbul Convention is the most important point of reference. In particular, Article 36 obliges States Parties to criminalise all nonconsensual sexual acts and adopt an approach that highlights and reinforces a person's unconditional sexual autonomy. In 2018, some Member States took measures to align their legislation with this convention requirement.

FRA opinion 9.3

All EU Member States that have not yet done so and the EU itself are encouraged to ratify the Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (Istanbul Convention). FRA encourages Member States to address protection gaps in national legislation and consider the criminalisation of all non-consensual sexual acts as laid down in Article 36 of the Istanbul Convention.

Index of Member State references

AT	
BE	206, 208, 209, 210, 211, 216, 219, 220
BG	207, 209, 210, 219
CY	209, 210, 218, 220
CZ	206, 209, 216, 220
DA	
DE	
DK	
EL	
ES	
ET	
FI	
FR	
HR	
HU	
E	
Т	
LT	
 LU	
LV	
MT	
NL	
PL	
PT	
R0	
SK	
SL	
SV	
$\square V$	200 206 208 200 210 21

Endnotes

- 1 United Nations (UN), General Assembly, Resolution on Transforming our world: the 2030 Agenda for Sustainable Development, A/RES/70/1, 25 September 2015.
- 2 European Commission, Future of Europe, Special Eurobarometer 479, November 2018.
- 3 Council of the European Union (2018), Rule of Law in Poland / Article 7(1) TEU Reasoned Proposal Report on the hearing held by the Council on 11 December 2018.
- 4 European Parliament, Resolution on the Commission's decision to activate Article 7(1) TEU as regards the situation in Poland. 1 March 2018.
- 5 European Parliament, LIBE draft mission on the Rule of Law to Warsaw, Poland on 19 21 September 2018, as presented to the LIBE Committee meeting on 3 December 2018.
- 6 CJEU, Case C-619/18, Commission v. Poland.
- 7 Poland, Act amending the Law on the Supreme Court (*Ustawa o zmianie ustawy o Sądzie Najwyższym*), 21 November 2018.
- 8 CJEU, Case C-522/18, Zakład Ubezpieczeń Społecznych; Case C-537/18, Krajowa Rada Sądownictwa; Case C-585/18, Krajowa Rada Sądownictwa ((Indépendance de la chambre disciplinaire de la Cour suprême); Case C-624/18, CP (Indépendance de la chambre disciplinaire de la Cour suprême); Case C-625/18, DO (Indépendance de la chambre disciplinaire de la Cour suprême); and Case C-668/18, Uniparts.
- The Prosecutor General's request, and a list of relevant filings, are available on the Constitutional Tribunal's webpage.
- 10 ENCJ, ENCJ suspends Polish National Judicial Council KRS, 17 September 2019.
- European Parliament (2018), Resolution of 12 September 2018 on a proposal calling on the Council to determine, pursuant to Article 7(1) of the Treaty on European Union, the existence of a clear risk of a serious breach by Hungary of the values on which the Union is founded, 12 September 2018.
- 12 CJEU, C-650/18 Hungary v. Parliament, ongoing case.
- At the same time, the General Affairs Council discussed the state of play several times in 2018, e.g. Council of the European Union (2018), Outcome of the Council Meeting, Press release, 11 December 2018.
- 14 European Parliament (2018), Resolution on the rule of law in Romania, 13 November 2018.
- European Commission (2018), European Commission's progress report on Romania under the Cooperation and Verification Mechanism, Press release, 13 November 2018.
- 16 Council of Europe, GRECO, Ad hoc Report on Romania, (Rule 34), 23 March 2018.
- 17 Council of Europe, Venice Commission, Opinion on draft amendments to the Criminal Code and the Criminal Procedure Code, 20 October 2018; and Council of Europe, Venice Commission, Opinion on draft amendments to Law No. 303/2004 on the Statute of Judges and Prosecutors, Law No. 304/2004 on Judicial Organisation, and Law No. 317/2004 on the Superior Council for Magistracy, 20 October 2018.
- 18 Romania, Constitution Court, decision of 12 October 2018.
- 19 Romania, Constitution Court, decision of 25 October 2018.
- 20 Council of Europe, Commissioner for Human Rights, Romania should improve the protection of persons with disabilities, combat violence against women, safeguard press freedom and maintain the independence of the judiciary, 16 November 2018.
- 21 European Parliament, Summary note.
- 22 European Parliament (2018), LIBE mission to Malta and Slovakia mission report, 16 November 2018.
- European Parliament (2018), Need for a comprehensive Democracy, Rule of Law and Fundamental Rights mechanism, resolution, 14 November 2018.

- European Commission (2018), Proposal for a regulation on the protection of the Union's budget in case of generalised deficiencies as regards the rule of law in the Member States, COM/2018/324 final, 2 May 2018. See also the European Parliament's website.
- 25 European Commission (2018), The 2018 EU Justice Scoreboard, COM(2018) 364 final, Brussels, 28 May 2018.
- In the context of the European Semester, see relevant country-specific recommendations concerning judicial independence and effectiveness in Slovakia, Council Recommendation of 13 July 2018 on the 2018 National Reform Programme of Slovakia and delivering a Council opinion on the 2018 Stability Programme of Slovakia, recommendation no. 3, 13 July 2018.
- European Commission, Flash Eurobarometer survey *Perceived independence of the national justice systems* in the EU among the general public, Number 461, May 2018; and European Commission, Flash Eurobarometer survey on Perceived independence of the national justice systems in the EU among companies, Number 462, May 2018.
- European Parliament (2018), Resolution on the implementation of Directive 2012/29/EU establishing minimum standards on the rights, support and protection of victims of crime (2016/2328(INI)), P8_TA-PROV(2018) 0229, Strasbourg, 30 May 2018.
- 29 *Ibid*, para. 1.
- 30 *Ibid*, para. 3.
- 31 *Ibid*, para. 4.
- 32 See the Council of Europe's website.
- Belgium, Law of 11 July 2018 on diverse provisions in criminal affairs (Wet houdende diverse bepalingen in 33 strafzaken / Loi portant des dispositions diverses en matière pénale), publication in the Belgian Offical Gazette on 18 July 2018. See also: Royal Decree of 22 June 2018 concerning the recognition of centres specialised in the reception and treatment of victims of human trafficking and severe variants of such trafficking and to recognise their right to take legal action (Koninklijk besluit betreffende het verlenen van erkenning aan de centra gespecialiseerd in de opvang en begeleiding van slachtoffers van mensenhandel en van bepaalde zwaardere vormen van mensensmokkel en inzake de erkenning om in rechte op te treden / Arrêté royal relatif à l'octroi de reconnaissance aux centres spécialisés dans l'accueil et l'accompagnement des victimes de traite et de certaines formes aggravées de trafic des êtres humains et à l'agrément pour ester en justice), publication in the Belgian Official Gazette on 5 July 2018; or Government Decree of the Brussels-Capital Region amending the Government Decree of 23 March 2017 concerning the transportation costs of travellers on the transportation network of the city and the Brussels-Capital Region and granting a free subscription to the statue of national solidarity for victims of acts of terrorism, adopted on 21 June 2018 (Besluit van de Brusselse Hoofdstedelijke Regering houdende wijziging van het Besluit van de Brusselse Hoofdstedelijke Regering van 23 maart 2017 houdende de prijzen voor het vervoer van reizigers op het net van het stads- en streekvervoer van het Brussels Hoofd-stedelijk Gewest en tot toekenning van een gratis abonnement aan de houders van het statuut van nationale solidariteit voor de slachtoffers van daden van terrorisme / Arrêté modifiant l'arrêté du 23 mars 2017 du Gouvernement de la Région de Bruxelles-Capitale portant des prix du transport des voyageurs sur le réseau des transports urbains et régionaux de la Région de Bruxelles-Capitale et octroyant un abonnement gratuit aux bénéficiaires du statut de solidarité nationale pour les victimes d'actes de terrorisme), publication in the Belgian Official Gazette on 5 July 2018.
- Croatia, Protection from Domestic Violence Act (*Zakon o zaštiti od nasilja u obitelji*) (2018), Official Gazette, (*Narodne novine*) No. 70/17. *See also*: Croatia, Law on confirmation of the Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (*Zakon o potvrđivanju Konvencije Vijeća Europe o sprečavanju i borbi protiv nasilja nad ženama i nasilja u obitelji*) (2018), Official Gazette, International part (*Narodne novine, Međunarodni dio*) No. 3/18; Croatia, Ministry of Demography, Family, Youth and Social Policy (*Ministarstvo demografije, obitelji, mladih i socijalne politike*), Ordinance on the manner of collection, processing and transmission of statistical data and reports in the area of application of the Protection from Domestic Violence Act, (*Pravilnik o načinu prikupljanja, obrade i dostave statističkih podataka i izvješća iz područja primjene <i>Zakona o zaštiti od nasilja u obitelji*) (2018), Official Gazette (*Narodne novine*) No. 31/18.
- Czechia, Act No. 59/2017 on the Use of Financial Resources from Proprietary Criminal Sanctions Imposed in Criminal Proceedings and amending some laws (zákon č. 59/2017 Sb., o použití peněžních prostředků z majetkových trestních sankcí uložených v trestním řízení a o změně některých zákonů, 3 March 2017.

- Estonia, Procedure for the Conduct of Conciliation Proceedings (*Lepitusmenetluse läbiviimise kord*) State Gazette (*Riigi Teataja*) I, 26.01.2018, 23.
- 37 Greece, Law 4531/2018 on (I) Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence and adjustment of Greek legislation((I) Κύρωση της Σύμβασης του Συμβουλίου της Ευρώπης για την Πρόληψη και την Καταπολέμηση της Βίας κατά των γυναικών και της Ενδοοικογενειακής Βίας και προσαρμογή της ελληνικής νομοθεσίας)(O.G. A 62/05-04-2018).
- 38 Hungary, Act XC of 2017 on the Criminal Procedure s (2017. évi CX törvény a büntetőeljárásról), 13 June 2017. See also: Government of Hungary, Government Decree 100/2018. (VI. 8.) on the detailed regulation of the investigation and the preparatory procedure (100/2018. (VI. 8.) Korm. Rendelet a nyomozás és az előkészítő eljárás részletes szabályairól), 8 June 2018, or Hungary, Decree No. 13 of 2018 of the Ministry of Justice on the establishment, operation and control of usage of police interrogation rooms that is used for carrying out procedural actions involving the participation of persons requiring special treatment (13/2018. (VI. 12.) IM rendelet a különleges bánásmódot igénylő személy részvételét igénylő eljárási cselekmény elvégzésére szolgáló rendőrségi helyiség kialakításáról, működtetéséről és a használata ellenőrzéséről).
- Ireland, Department of Justice and Equality, Press Release, Minister for Justice and Equality, "Charlie Flanagan TD, announces two major measures to assist victims of crime in 2018", 28 December 2017. The necessary changes were made in the Civil Legal Aid Regulations 2017, SI 626/2017.
- Italy, Law No. 4 of 11 January 2018, Amendments to the Civil Code, the Criminal Code, and the Criminal Procedure Code, as well as other provisions in favour of children orphaned due to domestic violence (Legge 11 gennaio 2018, n. 4, "Modifiche al codice civile, al codice penale, al codice di procedura penale e altre disposizioni in favore degli orfani per crimini domestici").
- Lithuania, the Seimas of the Republic of Lithuania (*Lietuvos Respublikos Seimas*) (2018), Law amending Art. 2, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 19, 21, 22, 23, 24, 29, 30, 31, 32, 34 and annex of the Law on State-Guaranteed Legal Aid (*Valstybės garantuojamos teisinės pagalbos įstatymo Nr. VIII-1591 2, 11, 12, 13, 14, 15, 18, 19, 21, 22, 23, 24, 29, 30, 31, 32, 34 straipsnių ir priedo pakeitimo įstatymo projektas*), No. XIII-1437, 30 June 2018.
- Malta, Victims of Crime Act, CAP. 539 of the Laws of Malta, 2 April 2015. See also: Restorative Justice Act, CAP. 516 of the Laws of Malta, 27 January 2012.
- The Netherlands, Minister of Security and Justice (Minister van Veligheid en justitie) (2015), Bill on Compensation for Emotional Distress (Wijziging van het Burgerlijk Wetboek, het Wetboek van Strafvordering en het Wetboek van Strafrecht teneinde de vergoeding van affectieschade mogelijk te maken en het verhaal daarvan alsmede het verhaal van verplaatsteschade door derden in het strafproces te bevorderen).
- Portugal, Ordinance 197/2018 establishing further rules regarding subjects set out in Regulatory Decree 2/2018,namely the referral procedures, personal file and models of internal regulations, and applies to the operation of emergency care services and shelters that are part of the national support network for victims of domestic violence (Portaria 197/2018 procede à regulamentação do Decreto Regulamentar 2/2018no que respeita ao relatório de encaminhamento, ao processo individual e aos modelos de regulamentos internos, e aplica-se às estruturas de atendimento, respostas de acolhimento de emergência e casas de abrigo que integram a rede nacional de apoio a vítimas de violência doméstica), 6 July 2018.
- Romania, Law no. 97/2018 of 2 May 2018 on measures to protect victims of crime (Lege nr. 97 din 27 aprilie 2018 privind unele măsuri de protecție a victimelor infracțiunilor), Articles 2, 4.
- Slovakia, Government of the Slovak Republic (Vláda Slovenskej republiky) (2018), Návrh zákona, ktorým sa mení a dopĺňa zákon č. 300/2005 Z.z. trestný zákon v znení neskorších predpisov a ktorým sa menia a dopĺňajú niektoré zákony. Predkladacia správa, adopted on 21 February 2018. See also: Slovakia, Act no. 274/2017 Coll. On Victims of Crime (Zákon č. 274/2017 Z. z. o obetiach trestných činov a o zmene a doplnení niektorých zákonov).
- Slovenia, Act Amending the Enforcement of Criminal Sanctions Act (*Zakon o spremembah in dopolnitvah zakona o izvrševanju kazenskih sankcij (ZIKS-1G)*), 13 February 2018.
- Spain, Ministry of the Presidency, Relations with Parliament and Equality (Ministerio de la Presidencia, relaciones con las Cortes e Igualdad) (2018), Royal Decree 9/2018 on emergency measures for the development of the State Pact on Gender-Based Violence (Real Decreto 9/2018, de 3 de agosto, de medidas urgentes para el desarrollo del Pacto de Estado contra la violencia de género), Press release, 4 August 2018.
- Sweden, Ministry of Social Health and Welfare (*Socialdepartementet*) (2018), The Convention on the Rights of the Child and its way towards Swedish law (*Barnkonventionens väg mot svensk lag*), 20 March 2018. See

- also: Sweden, Swedish Parliament (*Riksdagen*) (2018), A new sexual offense law built on consent (*En ny sexualbrottslagstiftning byggd på frivillighet*), 23 May 2018.
- 50 UK, HM Government (2018), Victims' Strategy, September 2018, p. 8.
- 51 UK, HM Government, *Victims' Strategy*, September 2018, p. 35.
- Romania, Law no. 97/2018 of 2 May 2018 on measures to protect victims of crime (Lege nr. 97 din 27 aprilie 2018 privind unele măsuri de protecție a victimelor infracțiunilor), Articles 2, 4.
- 53 Ibid, Art. 4.
- Portugal, Written reply of the Ministry of Home Affairs, (*Ministério da Administração Interna*, MAI), dated 16 November 2018.
- Slovakia, Academy of Police Force in Bratislava (Akadémia policajného zboru v Bratislave), 'Špeciálne výsluchové miestnosti pre detské obete a ďalšie obzvlášť zraniteľné obete trestných činov národný projekt'; Information provided via e-mail by the Presidium of Police Force on 8 January 2019.
- Greece, Law 4531/2018 "(I) Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence and adjustment of Greek legislation"((I) Κύρωση της Σύμβασης του Συμβουλίου της Ευρώπης για την Πρόληψη και την Καταπολέμηση της Βίας κατά των γυναικών και της Ενδοοικογενειακής Βίας και προσαρμογή της ελληνικής νομοθεσίας)(O.G. A 62/05-04-2018).
- The Netherlands, Senate (*Eerste kamer der Staten-Generaal*) (2017), Compensation for emotional distress (*Vergoeding van affectieschade*), web page.
- The Netherlands, Bulletin of Acts, Orders and Decrees of the Kingdom of the Netherlands (Staatsblad van het Koninkrijk der Nederlanden) (2018), 'Besluit van 14 september 2018 tot vaststelling van het tijdstip van inwerkingtreding van de Wet van 11 april 2018 tot wijziging van het Burgerlijk Wetboek, het Wetboek van Strafvordering en het Wetboek van Strafrecht teneinde de vergoeding van affectieschade mogelijk te maken en het verhaal daarvan alsmede het verhaal van verplaatste schade door derden in het strafproces te bevorderen (Stb. 2018, 132) en van het Besluit vergoeding affectieschade', Volume 2018, No. 339.
- 59 Ibid.
- Slovakia, Act No. 274/2017 Coll on victims of crime (Zákon č. 274/2017 Z.z. o obetiach trestných činov), 12 October 2017.
- Directive 2012/29/EU, Recital (71), in accordance with Article 1 and 2 of Protocol (No 22) on the position of Denmark, annexed to the Treaty on European Union and the Treaty on the Functioning of the European Union (consolidated versions), Protocol (No 22) on the position of Denmark, OJ C 326, 26 October 2012.
- Denmark, Act no. 31 of 8 February 2018 on amending the Criminal Code, amending the statute of limitation in cases of sexual abuse of children, amending to the act on liability and termination of the 72-hour rule in cases of rape, incest and sexual abuse of children etc. (Lov nr. 31 af 8. februar 2018 om ophævelse af forældelsesfrister for gerningsmandens strafansvar i sager om seksuelt misbrug af børn og for erstatningskrav mod forvaltningsmyndigheder for svigt i sager om overgreb mod børn, forhøjelse af niveauet for tortgodtgørelse for seksuelle krænkelser samt ophævelse af 72-timersreglen i sager om voldtægt, incest og seksuelt misbrug af børn m.v.).
- 63 *Ibid.*
- See the Senja website in English and in Finnish, and the Rape Crisis Centre's webpages on the effort in Finnish and in English.
- Cyprus, Circle of Change/ Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Girls through Gender Equality Awareness (JUST/2016/RGEN/AG/VAWA/9945).
- 66 For more details about the project, see the relevant webpage on SPAVO's website.
- 67 Estonia, Ministry of Justice (Justiitsministeerium), Grant agreement no. 4-7/72. 08.10.2018.
- 68 See Rete Dafne's website.
- 69 McDonald, Guide for Lawyers on the Victims' Directive and the Irish Criminal Justice (Victims of Crime) Act 2017, Dublin: Irish Council on Civil Liberties, Feb. 2018.
- See the websites of Rape Crisis Network Ireland; Dublin Rape Crisis Centre; Safe Ireland; Women's Aid; Victims' Rights Alliance; National Women's Council of Ireland.

- 71 Hungary, Response to public data request, National Police Headquarters, 19 September 2018, p. 4-5.
- 72 The agenda of the meeting is available on the EP's website.
- 73 FRA (2014), Violence against women: an EU-wide survey. Main results report, Luxembourg, Publications Office.
- Croatia, Announcement on entering into force for Council of Europe Convention on preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence (*Objava o stupanju na snagu Konvencije Vijeća Europe o sprečavanju i borbi protiv nasilja nad ženama i nasilja u obitelji)* (2018), Official Gazette, International part (*Narodne novine, Međunarodni dio*) No. 4/18.
- Germany, Federal Ministry for Family Affairs, Senior Citizens, Women and Youth (*Bundesministerium für Familie, Senioren, Frauen und Jugend*) (2018), 'Konvention zum besseren Schutz von Frauen vor Gewalt in Kraft getreten', Press release, 1 February 2018.
- Greece, Law 4531/2018 "(I) Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence and adjustment of Greek legislation" ((I) Κύρωση της Σύμβασης του Συμβουλίου της Ευρώπης για την Πρόληψη και την Καταπολέμηση της Βίας κατά των γυναικών και της Ενδοοικογενειακής Βίας και προσαρμογή της ελληνικής νομοθεσίας)(O.G. A 62/05-04-2018).
- Luxembourg, The act of 20 July 2018 approving the Council of Europe Convention on Preventing and Combating Violence against Women and Domestic Violence, signed in Istanbul on 11 May 2011 (Loi du 20 juillet 2018 portant approbation de la Convention du Conseil de l'Europe sur la prévention et la lutte contre la violence à l'égard des femmes et la violence domestique, signée à Istanbul le 11 mai 2011).
- 78 See the European Parliament's website.
- Bulgaria, Constitutional Court of the Republic of Bulgaria (Конституционен съд на Република България) (2017), Decision N 13, Sofia, 27 July 2018, promulgated in SG 65/7 August 2018 (Решение № 13, София, 27 юли 2018 г., обн. ДВ, бр. 65 от 07.08.2018 г.), 7 August 2018.
- 80 Ibid.
- See the Council of Europe's webpage on convention-related monitoring work.
- 82 Council of Europe, GREVIO, Baseline Evaluation Report Austria, 27 September 2017, pp. 141-143.
- 83 Ibid.
- Belgium, Criminal Code (*Strafwetboek / Code Penal*), Publication in the Belgian Official Gazette on 9 June 1867 and last amended on 29 October 2018, Articles 371/1, 373, 375, 38oter.
- 85 Bulgaria, Criminal Code (Наказателен кодекс), 2 April 1968, Art. 152.
- 86 Croatia, Criminal Code (*Kazneni zakon*) (2011), Official Gazette, (*Narodne novine*) No. 125/11, 144/12, 56/15, 61/15, 101/17.
- 87 Ireland, Criminal Law (Rape) (Amendment) Act 1990, Sections 2 to 5.
- 88 Malta, Gender-based Violence and Domestic Violence Act, CAP. 581 of the Laws of Malta, 14 May 2018, Article 24 (h).
- 89 Sweden, Penal Code (Brottsbalk [1962:700]).
- 90 UK, HM Government, Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention on Combating Violence Against Women and Girls and Domestic Violence (Istanbul Convention) 2018 Report on Progress, 30 October 2018, p. 25 and 28.
- 91 Denmark, Ministry of Justice (Justitsministeriet), press release, 4 October 2018.
- Finland, Parliament, Legislative motion (*Lakialoite laiksi rikoslain 20 luvun 1 §:n muuttamisesta/Lagmotion med förslag till lag om ändring av 20 kap. 1 § i strafflagen*) No. LA 4/2018 vp; Finland, Citizens' initiative (*Raiskauksen määritelmä suostumusperustaiseksi Suostumus2018*), No. VN/2718/2018, 5 June 2018.
- Austria, Criminal Code (Bundesgesetz vom 23. Jänner 1974 über die mit gerichtlicher Strafe bedrohten Handlungen, Strafgesetzbuch StGB), BGBl. Nr. 60/1974.
- Oriminal Code (Strafwetboek / Code Penal), Publication in the Belgian Official Gazette on 9 June 1867 and last amended on 29 October 2018, Art. 410.
- 95 Estonia, Penal Code (*Karistusseadustik*), consolidated text RT I, 13.03.2019, 77.

- 96 France, Criminal code, Art. 222-24, 222-3, 222-12, 222-13, 222-10, 222-18-3.
- Art. 2 of the above-mentioned Law No. 4/2018, reformed Art. 577 of the Italian Criminal Code ruling the aggravating circumstances of murders (ruled by Art. 575 of the Italian Criminal Code).
- 98 See the website on Legal Acts of the Republic of Latvia.
- Gender-based Violence and Domestic Violence Act, CAP. 581 of the Laws of Malta, 14 May 2018, Articles 24(l) (i) (viii).
- Portugal, Law 16/2018, proceeding to the forty-fifth amendment to the Penal Code (*Lei 16/2018 que procede* à quadragésima quinta alteração ao Código Penal), 27 March 2018.
- 101 Slovakia, Law no. 300/2005 Coll. Criminal Code, Articles 200 and 201.
- 102 UK, HM Government, Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention on Combating Violence Against Women and Girls and Domestic Violence (Istanbul Convention) 2018 Report on Progress, 30 October 2018, pp. 25 and 28.
- Law of 18 June 2018 on the approach to violence due to culture, customs, religion, tradition or so-called honour, including genital mutilation (Wet betreffende de aanpak van geweld omwille van cultuur, gewoonte, religie, traditie of de zogenaamde «eer», met inbegrip van de genitale verminking / Loi relative à la lutte contre les actes de violence perpétrés au nom de la culture, de la coutume, de la religion, de la tradition ou du prétendu «honneur», y compris les mutilations génitales), Publication in the Belgian Official Gazette on 27 September 2018.
- Denmark, Act no. 358 of 29 April 2018, on amending the Criminal Code raising the penalty on severe acts of violence (Lov nr. 358 af 29. April 2018 om skærpelse af straffen for grov vold).
- 105 Denmark, The Supreme Court (*Højesteret*), U.2018.2638, case 1/2018, 2 May 2018.
- 106 Cyprus Ministry of Justice and Public Order (2018), "Public consultation on the bill entitled 'Law on prevention and combating violence against women of 2018'", 19 September 2018; Cyprus, Parliamentary Legal Committee of the House of Representatives of Cyprus, the Law on Protection against Harassment of 2017 (Ο περί της Προστασίας από Παρενόχληση και Παρενοχλητική Παρακολούθηση Νόμος του 2017).
- 107 Czechia, Chamber of Deputies of the Parliament of the Czech Republic, Chamber Print No. 79.
- 108 Greece, Law 4531/2018 "(I) Ratification of the Council of Europe Convention preventing and combating violence against women and domestic violence and adjustment of Greek legislation" ((I) Κύρωση της Σύμβασης του Συμβουλίου της Ευρώπης για την Πρόληψη και την Καταπολέμηση της Βίας κατά των γυναικών και της Ενδοοικογενειακής Βίας και προσαρμογή της ελληνικής νομοθεσίας)(O.G. A 62/05-04-2018)
- Malta, Gender-based Violence and Domestic Violence Act, CAP. 581 of the Laws of Malta, 14 May 2018.
- By virtue of Section 1, the Act will come into force when the Minister for Justice and Equality so orders, but no such order has yet been introduced.
- See Minister for Justice and Equality, Answer to Parliamentary Query 585 from Catherine Martin TD, on 17 April 2018; Minister for Justice and Equality, Answer to Parliamentary Query 102 from Jim O'Callaghan TD, on 22 February 2018, both available at www.justice.ie.
- 112 Ireland, Criminal Justice (Istanbul Convention) Bill 2018.
- Romania, Law no. 178/2018 of 17 July 2018 modifying Law no. 202/2002 on equality between men and women (Lege nr. 178 din 17 iulie 2018 pentru modificarea și completarea Legii nr. 202/2002 privind egalitatea de șanse și de tratament între femei și bărbați), Art. 2.
- Romania, Law no. 232/2018 of 2 August 2018 modifying Law no. 202/2002 on equality between men and women (*Lege nr. 232 din 2 august 2018 pentru modificarea și completarea Legii nr. 202/2002 privind egalitatea de sanse și de tratament între femei și bărbați*), Art. 1.
- Romania, Law no. 174/2018 of 13 July 2018 modifying Law no. 217/2003 on preventing and combatting domestic violence (*Lege nr. 174 din 13 iulie 2018 privind modificarea și completarea Legii nr. 217/2003 pentru prevenirea și combaterea violenței în familie*), Articles 5, 6.
- Spain, Ministry of the Presidency, Relations with Parliament and Equality (*Ministerio de la Presidencia, relaciones con las Cortes e Igualdad*) (2018), Royal Decree 9/2018 on emergency measures for the development

- of the State Pact on Gender-Based Violence (*Real Decreto 9/2018, de 3 de agosto, de medidas urgentes para el desarrollo del Pacto de Estado contra la violencia de género*), Press release, 4 August 2018.
- 117 UK, Scotland, Domestic Abuse (Scotland) Act 2018.
- 118 UK, HM Government, *Transforming the Response to Domestic Abuse Government Consultation (full version)*, 8 March 2018, p. 9.
- Parliament correspondence No. 556, *Gewaltschutz: Nationalrat fasst einstimmig Entschluss für 100 zusätzliche Betreuungsplätze*, 17 May 2018.
- 120 CDU, CSU, SPD (2018), Ein neuer Aufbruch für Europa. Eine neue Dynamik für Deutschland. Ein neuer Zusammenhalt für unser Land Koalitions vertrag zwischen CDU, CSU und SPD, Berlin, 7 February 2018, pp. 25-26.
- Germany, Federal Ministry for Family Affairs, Senior Citizens, Women and Youth (Bundesministerium für Familie, Senioren, Frauen und Jugend) (2018), "Gemeinsam gegen Gewalt gegen Frauen". Franziska Giffey startet Runden Tisch von Bund, Ländern und Kommunen Hilfen für betroffene Frauen werden ausgebaut', Press release, 18 September 2018.
- Slovakia, Inštitút pre výskum práce a rodiny (2018), 'Spoluprácou a vzdelávaním k rovnosti a dôstojnosti žien a mužov', Press release from 18 Junw 2018.
- More detail information on Coordinating-methodical centre for gender-based and domestic violence is available on the Slovak government's website.
- Slovakia, Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs and Family of the Slovak Republic (*Ministerstvo práce, sociálnych vecí a rodiny SR*), *'Národná linka pre ženy zažívajúce násilie'*.
- 125 Information provided by the Ministry of Labour, Social Affairs and Family of the Slovak Republic on 27 September 2018.
- 126 DerStandard, "Innenministerium stoppt Projekt zu Gewalt gegen Frauen", 17 July 2018.
- Austria, Federal Ministry of the Interior, APA press release, BMI: Fallkonferenzen Verbesserung des Opferschutzes wird in Task Force Strafrecht weiterentwickelt, 17 July 2018. See also the response by the Federal Minister for Women, Families and Youth to an parliamentary inquiry, 4 September 2018.
- DerStandard, "Innenministerium stoppt Projekt zu Gewalt gegen Frauen", 17 July 2018. See also Domestic Abuse Intervention Centre Vienna (Wiener Interventionstelle für Gewalt in der Familie), Mehrere Morde an Frauen in einem Monat: Gewaltschutzexpertinnen sehen Handlungsbedarf, 17 July 2018.
- Denmark, The District court in Herning (Retten i Herning), Dom i nævningesag om blandt andet voldtægt, press release, 14 September 2018.
- 130 Berlingske, Endnu en frifindelse for voldtægt peger på ofres manglende retssikkerhed', 23 September 2018.
- Portugal, Court of Appeal of Porto (*Tribunal da Relação do Porto*), 2ª Secção criminal, Proc. n.º 3897/16.9JAPRT. P1, 27 June 2018.
- 132 The Guardian, "Protests in Spain as five men cleared of teenager's gang rape", 26 April 2018.
- Europapress, "Remitirán al CGPJ la sentencia condenatoria a Juana Rivas por si hubiera 'violencia institucional'", ("Juana Rivas judgment will be sent to CGPJ for institutional violence"), Press release, 1 August 2018.